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Date 18 September 2015 
 
My Ref SS/CYP/MJH 
Your Ref: 
 
 
  

Councillor Sue Lent 
Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Families, Children and Early Years 
County Hall 
Atlantic Wharf 
CARDIFF 
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Sue 
 
 
Thank you for attending Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee on 15 September 
2015 to help introduce the Child Health and Disability progress report, Families First 
Annual Review and Quarter 1 Performance Information. I would also like to thank Tony 
Young and his officers, as well as Rachel Jones, Sara Payne (Barnardo’s) and Eve 
Williams (Action for Children) for their full and honest answers that were provided at the 
meeting. During the consideration of the reports and answers to Members’ questions, the 
Committee identified a number of comments, concerns and recommendations which they 
asked me to write to you. 
 
 
Child Health and Disability progress report  
 
The Committee were pleased to receive the update on the Department’s progress in 
implementing its development plan and addressing the Committee’s inquiry 
recommendations. Member noted that the disability team was now more stable and that 
the take up of direct payments had improved. 
 
Members were however concerned that there was still a lot of partnership work to be 
undertaken and that the eligibility criteria  had still not been developed. Members 
recommended that the department consult on and implement the new criteria as soon as 
possible. 
 
Finally the Committee were disappointed that regular consultation meetings with children 
and their families or carers were not occurring. The committee recommends that these 
should be started straight away, so that Children’s Services can ensure that the service 
and support provided is appropriate and effective. 
 
 
Families First Annual Review 
 
The Committee were extremely impressed with the work that the Annual Review report 
highlighted. Specifically impressive is the partnership working, the clear monitoring of the  
packages and presentation of outcomes achieved, the willingness to take difficult 
decisions to change providers when outcomes are not achieved and the flexibility that Page 1
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enables gaps in the delivery being identified and then funding re-allocated to fill the gaps.  
Members noted the clear positive impact of the packages and felt that they might also be 
having an impact on school attendance (anti bullying and “connect” courses) and 
Children’s Services referrals (Disability Focus). 
 
Finally the Committee recommended that you and Officers must lobby the Welsh 
Government to try to ensure that the funding and packages continue to be provided after 
the present funding programme ends in 2017. 
 
 
Quarter 1 Performance Information 
 
The Committee welcomed the number of key improvements shown in the report’s 
performance indicators. 
 
The committee noted that  the PI “recording decisions on referrals” performance was 
reported as having improved from 85.8% in Q4 to 89.8% in Q1, however the number of 
referrals had reduced by 16%, which should have enabled the staff to deal with  
considerably more cases. Therefore Members were concerned that this PI had not 
improved more rapidly, and would expect to see an improvement at Q2, if the number of 
referrals continues to fall. 
 
Members also questioned why the indicators used by the Wales Data Unit had not been 
included in the corporate monitoring report as these PI’s were being publically report by 
the Welsh Government. The Committee recommended that future corporate performance 
reports must include those indictors published by the Wales Data Unit, to enable them to 
be closely monitored. 
 
Members also questioned the number of cases that social workers currently had, as they 
had been informed that some had over 25 cases whereas the average was 18.9 as 
reported in the corporate performance report. The Director informed the Committee that an 
analysis had been undertaken and some social workers did have case loads of 25 
however those cases were appropriate for the social workers and he was satisfied with the 
level of caseloads across all social workers. Members noted that social worker case loads 
were now more manageable and also welcomed the development of a pool of social 
workers, to help reduce the need for agency workers and help to eliminate the 
establishment gaps, which inevitably occurs during the recruitment process. 
 
Members also discussed the current and forecasted budget position for Children’s 
Services for this year and requested clarification of whether the contingency budget had  
already been fully used in Q1.  
 
 
Finally the Committee wished to inform you that they approved their work programme for 
the year, as required by the constitution, and I have attached, for your information, a copy 
of the work programme calendar so that you and your officers are aware of the issues that 
the Committee will be seeking to scrutinise at each meeting. 
 
I hope that these comments, advice and recommendations, detailed above will be of use 
and support in improving outcomes for children. The Committee looks forward to receiving 
the requested information listed above together with a positive response to this letter within 
the next month. 
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To recap, this letter requests several actions, requests for information and 
recommendations, as follows, and requires a response: 
 
 

• Recommended that you consult and implement the new Child Health and Disability  
eligibility criteria as soon as possible; 

• Recommends that  regular consultation meetings are undertaken with children and 
their carers who  use the Child Health and Disability service; 

• That you and officers lobby the Welsh Government to ensure that the Families First  
funding and packages continue to be provided post 2017; 

• That future corporate performance quarterly reports include the relevant 
performance indicators published by the Wales Data Unit and publicised by the 
Welsh Government; and  

• Provide details of the use of the  contingency budget for  Children’s Services. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD COOK 
Chairperson – Children and Young People Scrutiny Co mmittee 
 
CC:  Tony Young, Director of Children’s Services 
  Rachel Jones, Operational Manager - Partnerships & Citizen Focus 
  Melanie Jackson - Personal Assistant to Deputy Leader 
  Irfan Alam – Assistant Director of Social Services 
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My Ref: Scrutiny/Correspondence/MJH 
 
18 September 2015 
 
Councillor Sarah Merry 
Cabinet Member - Education and Skills 
County Hall  
Atlantic Wharf 
CARDIFF  
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Sarah 
 
Thank you for attending the Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee on 15th 
September 2015 to provide an opening statement and answer questions on the 
agenda item Quarter one performance and Provisional School Resu lts 2014/15 . 
I would also like to thank Nick Batchelar for his introduction of the report and 
answers to Members questions. During the way forward section of the meeting the 
Members’ considered the information in the report and answers to their questions, 
and identified a number of comments, concerns and recommendations for your 
consideration, as detailed below. 
 
 
Quarter 1 performance 
 
The Committee welcomed the opportunity to be presented with the Directorates 
Quarter 1 performance report. Members were pleased to read about the progress 
being made to improve the performance of all areas of Education. In particular 
Member commented on the improved performance in respect of Neets, which had 
been in  decline. Members noted that many of the problems were now being 
addressed and performance had improved. The Committee also considered that the 
new data sharing protocol, across organisations, should further help reduce the 
number of Neets. 
 
Members did however question the primary schools admissions procedure, as some 
Members were aware of a cohort of pupils who were still not attending school as 
places had not been found. Members noted the Directors comments that all pupils 
had been offered a school place, however a number of appeals were still being 
processed and they will all be completed within the statutory time scale. The 
Committee requested a further update on the outcome of the appeals, to Members, 
following the 30 days statutory time scale. Furthermore Members would like a 
breakdown of the numbers of Primary and Secondary school children who as of 16th 
September 2015 had not yet attended school because of appeals, or that they had 
not yet accepted an offered place.  
 
A Member expressed concern that in the Q1 performance reports, corporate risk 
section, the School Organisation Programme (SOP) was shown as “red/amber”. The 
Director stated that the “red/amber” risk was due to capacity issues in achieving the 
ambitious timescales for project delivery. The Committee requested assurance that 
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additional management actions would be put in place to ensure that the SOP 
programme would be fully implemented. 
 
Members, when questioning the poor performance of certain school causing 
concern, were informed by the Director that Estyn had recently sent a letter about 
Eastern High, stating that improvements had been made. The Committee requested 
that they receive a copy of this and any other similar letters that Estyn send in 
respect of their monitoring visit to any schools causing concern. 
 
 
Provisional School Results 
 
Members welcomed the continued and sustained improvements in the overall 
results, however, Members did express their wish for further improvements, across 
all performance measures, to ensure that every Cardiff school is a good school 
where learners achieve well. 
 
The Committee did however express considerable concern that the performance of 
pupils, in Mathematics, was the most significant area that needed improvement, 
particularly in certain schools. The Committee recommended that you and the 
Director of Education ensures that the Central South Consortium immediately 
implements appropriate measure to bring about significant improvements in results 
in Mathematics across all key stages, and in all schools. 
 
The Committee also expressed its concern that teacher assessments were 
inconsistent across schools. The Committee requested details of the actions being 
proposed by you, the Director of Education and the Central South Consortium to 
address this issue. 
 
 
Finally the Committee wished to inform you that they approved their work 
programme for the year, as required by the Constitution, and I have attached, for 
your information, a copy of the work programme calendar so that you and your 
officers are aware of the issues that the Committee will be seeking to scrutinise at 
each meeting. 
 
 
I hope that these comments, advice and recommendations, detailed above will be of 
use and support in improving outcomes for Cardiff’s pupils. The Committee looks 
forward to receiving the requested additional information listed above together with a 
positive response to this letter within the next month. 
 
 
To recap, this letter requests several actions, requests for information and 
recommendations, as follows and requires a response: 
 

• A further update on the outcome of the admission appeals, following the 
completion of the 30 day statutory timescale for an appeal hearing, and the 
numbers of pupils who have not yet attended school because of appeals or 
pressure on the admissions process; 
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• Assurance that additional management actions would be put in place to 
ensure that the SOP programme would be fully implemented; 

• A copy of the recent Eastern High Estyn letter; 
• Details of the measures being implemented to bring about significant 

improvements in results in mathematics across all key stages; and 
• Details of the actions being implemented to address the inconsistencies in 

teacher assessments. 
 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
 
 
COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD COOK 
Chair – Children and Young People Scrutiny Committe e 
 
 
 
CC: Nick Batchelar – Director of Education and Lifelong learning 
CC: Cheryl Cornelius – Cabinet Support Manger 
CC Nichola Hayward – Resources Manager 
CC Paul Burke – Committee Clerk 
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